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The Honorable Dow Constantine





September 2, 2009
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

I am pleased to transmit for your consideration the attached ordinance authorizing the creation of the Energy Price Management Program in the Metro Transit Division.  The program authorizes the purchase of fuel futures and options.  During the past five years the world has witnessed extraordinary volatility in energy prices.  This volatility has made it difficult to budget fuel prices.  The plan proposed here is authorized by the Washington State Legislature in HB 2746 (codified at RCW 35.58.262).

Currently, Metro’s exposure to fuel price volatility in 2010 is over $15 million using standardized measures of risk.  The Energy Price Management Program will reduce this risk exposure and mitigate the need to make short-term adjustments in fares or operations to meet fuel cost changes.   Transit will still face price risk but will have time to adjust to these changes rather than immediately when fuel prices change.

Fuel futures are widely used in the private sector to reduce the risk of price fluctuations.  These instruments are liquid, publicly traded, and avoid counterparty risk.  The New York Mercantile Exchange (NYMEX) has existed for over 135 years and has traded energy futures since 1978; during this time there has not been a loss on a contract due to counterparty.

This program is not designed to save money compared to purchases on the open market.  Rather, fuel futures provide certainty and reduce risk at a minimal cost.  The proposed ordinance allows Metro to purchase fuel futures with contract durations of up to three years, covering no more than 90 percent of forecast consumption for the first year and lesser amounts in the out-years.  Futures will be sold as fuel is consumed and not used for speculative purposes.  NYMEX heating oil futures are nearly perfectly correlated with King County fuel purchases and thus make an effective hedge for future price movements.

The program will be administered jointly by the Transit Division and the Finance Division.  Internal oversight will be accomplished by Finance and an oversight committee created by the attached ordinance.  Government Accounting Standards Board (GASB) rules would govern the accounting of the program.  

This program has several advantages over the current fuel pre-purchase program.  First, NYMEX purchases are transparent and liquid.  The price can be verified by independent observers to ensure that King County is receiving a market price.  Second, transaction and other costs are minimal, or approximately $100,000 per year.  It is estimated that the proposed contracts would save over $2 million annually compared with fuel pre-purchasing.  Finally, the current program is limited by the terms of the state fuel contract, which specifies the vendor and the duration of the contract.  With a NYMEX approach the vendor and state contract length can change with no effect on the program.  Currently, changes in the state contract limit the purchase duration.

For approximately $100,000 annually Metro Transit can substantially reduce its short-term fuel price risk.  For 2010, Metro estimates that fuel price volatility could increase fuel costs by as much as $15 million using standard statistical measures of risk.  The proposed program is a cost effective way of managing that risk.

Recommendation

I recommend we adopt the energy price risk program described in the attached ordinance and policy document.  The end result will improve transit operations by providing budget certainty over an increasingly volatile fuel budget.  

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive
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